MEMENTO 1992

ECMA

EUROPEAN COMPUTER MANUFACTURERS ASSOCIATION

MEMENTO 1992

Table of Contents

Introduction	5
Purpose	6
Membership	6
Promulgation of Standards	6
Officers	7
Office	7
Past Presidents	7
Ordinary Members	8
Associate Members	10
Other Organizations	11
General Assembly	13
Co-ordinating Committee	14
Technical Committees	15
List of Representatives	39
By-Laws of the Association	67
Rules of the Association	74
Code of Conduct in Patent Matters	79
The Meaning of Conformance to Standards	81
ECMA Publications	82

Introduction

By 1959 the growing use of computers, built by several different manufacturers, showed the necessity for standardization in operational techniques, such as programming, and also input and output codes. Such standards would make it possible to use data prepared for, or even by, a computer made by one manufacturer to be used on a computer made by another with the minimum of alteration. Also it would avoid duplication of work in the preparation of, for example, programming languages by several manufacturers.

Though certain National Bodies had, before 1960, started work on standards in this field, e.g. paper tape and codes, there did not appear to be collaboration between them, nor between the manufacturers themselves. Different countries may have different requirements, so that it may not be necessary to have the same standards everywhere, but the standards should at least be compatible.

With the object of co-ordinating such work, the Heads of the Companies of longest standing in Europe in the data processing field (Compagnie des Machines Bull, IBM World Trade Europe Corporation and International Computers and Tabulators Limited) sent a joint letter to all the known computer manufacturers within Europe, inviting these companies to send representatives to a meeting. This meeting was held on April 27, 1960, in Brussels; it was decided that an association of manufacturers should be formed which would be called European Computer Manufacturers Association, and a Committee was nominated to prepare the formation of the Association and to draw up By-Laws and Rules.

By December 1960 the form that the Association would take was fairly well defined and it had been decided that the headquarters should be in Geneva to be near the headquarters of the International Organization for Standardization and the International Electrotechnical Commission. In May 1961 the Association officially came into being and all those Companies which attended the original meeting became members.

Just prior to the official registration of ECMA, it was invited to be represented at a Round-Table Conference to be held in Geneva organized by ISO and IEC to discuss standardization in the general field of computers. This meeting resulted in the formation of TC97 and in the organization of its own Working Groups, and ECMA was asked to become a liaison member. In 1987, when TC97 became part of ISO/IEC JTC1, ECMA became A – liaison member of JTC1.

Purpose

The aims of the Association will be clear from the following extract from the By-Laws:

To study and develop, in co-operation with the appropriate national and international organizations, as a scientific endeavour and in the general interest, methods and procedures in order to facilitate and standardize the use of data processing systems.

To promulgate various standards applicable to the functional design and use of data processing equipment.

The Association shall be a non-profit-making organization and shall devote itself to no commercial activity whatsoever.

Membership

The Association shall consist of ordinary and associate members and such other classes of members as may be created by the ordinary members at a General Assembly.

Ordinary members shall be companies which in Europe develop, manufacture and market data processing machines or groups of machines used to process digital information for business, scientific, control or other similar purposes. Data processing machines used exclusively for military purposes shall not be considered to be included in the above machines.

Promulgation of Standards

Promulgation of standards by the Association shall require approval by at least two-thirds of all the ordinary members.

It is not obligatory for members to follow any standards.

ECMA Standards (see page 85) are made available without restriction to all interested parties. Indeed, the proposals are also intended to be drafts to be considered by other organizations, e.g. ISO, IEC, CCITT and the National Standards Organizations.

Officers

Management

President

Mr. G. Haberzettl (Siemens Nixdorf)

Vice-President Mr. W. Brodbeck (IBM)

Treasurer Mr. D. Gann

r. D. Gan (HP)

Executives

Secretary General Mr. J. van den Beld Senior Technical Officer Mr. L. Lauri Technical Officer Mr. C. Brockway

Office

ECMA Headquarters Rue du Rhône 114 CH-1204 GENEVA Switzerland

Phone: +41 22 735.36.34 Fax: +41 22 786.52.31

Telex: 41.32.37

All correspondence should be addressed to the Secretary General

Past Presidents

1961-1962	Mr. C. G. Holland-Martin	n(ICT)	1976-1977	Mr. W. Heimann	(Siemens)
	Prof. Dr. J. Engelfriet	(EL)	1978-1979	Mr. M. H. Johnson	(Ferranti)
	Mr. M. R. Pedretti	(IBM)	1980-1981	Mr. J. van Eijbergen	(Philips)
1967-1968	Dr. J. M. M. Pinkerton	(ICL)	1982-1983	Mr. H. Feissel	(Cii HB)
1969-1970	Mr. P. J. Davous	(Bull)	1984-1985	Mr. J. Scherpenhuizen	(Digital)
	Dr. K. Scheidhauser	(AEG-Tfk)	1986-1987	Mr. C. Rossetti	(STET)
	Dr. J. M. M. Pinkerton	(ICL)	1988-1989	Mr. J. Dubos	(Bull)
1975	Mr. J. van Eijbergen	(Philips)	1990	Mr. J. van den Beld	(Philips)

Ordinary Members

ALCATEL NV,

33, rue Emeriau F-75015 PARIS, ₩ France

Apple Computer Europe Inc.

Le Wilson 1, Cedex 60 F-92058 PUTEAUX France

Ascom Hasler Ltd.

Belpstrasse 23 CH-3000 BERN 14, Switzerland

BT

81 Newgate Street LONDON EC1A 7AJ, United Kingdom

BULL S.A.

121, avenue de Malakoff F-75116 PARIS, France

Compaq Computer GmbH

Arabellastr. 30 D-8000 MUNICH 81 Germany

Digital Equipment Corporation International (Europe)

Case postale 176 CH-1213 PETIT-LANCY 1, Switzerland

Telefonaktiebolaget LM Ericsson

Telefonplan S-126 25 Stockholm, Sweden

GPT Limited

Vanwall Park Vanwall Road MAIDENHEAD SL6 4UN United Kingdom

Hewlett-Packard S.A.

150 Route du Nant-d'Avril P.O. Box CH-1217 MEYRIN 2, Switzerland

Hitachi Ltd,

European Operation Centre, Wallbrook Business Centre, Green Lane, HOUNSLOW TW4 6NW United Kingdom

IBM Europe

Tour Pascal, Cedex 40 F-92075 PARIS LA DEFENSE, France

I.C.L. International Computers Ltd

ICL House Putney LONDON, S.W.15 1SW, United Kingdom

Kodak Aktiengesellschaft

Postfach 60 03 45 D-7000 STUTTGART 60, Germany

NCR Co. Ltd.

206 Marylebone Road LONDON NW1 6LY, United Kingdom

Ordinary Members

NEC (UK) Ltd.

NEC House 1 Victoria Road LONDON W3 6UL, United Kingdom

Nederlandse Philips Bedrijven B.V.

P.O. Box 218 NL-5600 MD EINDHOVEN V The Netherlands

Northern Telecom Europe Ltd,

1B Portland Place, LONDON W1N 3AA, United Kingdom

Océ-Nederland B. V.

St. Urbanusweg 43 P.O. Box 101 NL-5900 MA Venlo, The Netherlands

Rank Xerox Limited

P.O. Box 17 Bessemer Road WELWYN GARDEN CITY AL7 1HE United Kingdom

Siemens Nixdorf

Otto-Hahn-Ring 6, D-8000 MUNICH 83, Germany

Sony Europa GmbH

Bleriotstr. 1-3 D-5000 KÖLN 30 Germany

Tandem Computers Europe Inc.

13-14 Buckingham Gate LONDON SW1E 6BL, United Kingdom

Telenorma Telefonbau und Normalzeit GmbH

Postfach 10 21 60 D-6000 FRANKFURT 1 Germany

Televerket

Technology Department S-123 86 FARSTA, Sweden

Thomson-CSF

173, Boulevard Haussmann F-75008 PARIS, France

Toshiba Europa (I.E.) GmbH

Hammer Landstrasse 115 D-4040 NEUSS 1 Germany

Unisys

Bakers Court Bakers Road UXBRIDGE UB8 3RG, United Kingdom

WANG Europe S.A.

10, rue de Planeur B-1130 BRUXELLES, Belgium - 17H/ +2

Associate Members

BASF Magnetics GmbH D-6700 LUDWIGSHAFEN,

Germany

Callscan Development Group

Unit 2 Holt Court South, Jennens Road, BIRMINGHAM B7 4EJ United Kingdom

Data General Europe

30 Rue Grange Dame Rose F-92366 MEUDON LA FORÊT, // France

Exabyte Corporation, Ltd

Queensbridge House 60 Upper Thames St. LONDON EC4V 3BD United Kingdom

Hoechst AG

Werk Kalle-Albert Rheingaustr. 190 D-6200 WIESBADEN Germany

JVC Information Products GmbH

Mergenthaler Allee 31-33 D-6236 ESCHBORN Germany

Kao Corporation GmbH

Mündelheimer Weg 50, D-4000 DÜSSELDORF 30 Germany

Maxtor Europe Ltd.

Suite 1, Edbrooke House, St. John's Road, WOKING GU21 1SE United Kingdom

Mitsubishi Electric Europe GmbH

Gothaerstr. 8 D-4030 RATINGEN 1, Germany

Panasonic Europe (HQ) Ltd

(E-TEC), Monzastr. 4c, D-6070 LANGEN Germany

Ricoh Europe B. V.

Groenelaan 3, NL-1186 AC AMSTELVEEN, The Netherlands

Storage Technology Corporation

Storage Tek House Woking Business Park Albert Drive WOKING GU21 5JY United Kingdom

Sun Microsystems Europe

Bagshot Manor, Green Lane BAGSHOT GU19 5NL United Kingdom

13

Other Organizations

Participation in the technical work of ECMA is open to experts from organizations not qualifying for membership, e.g. national institutes or user organizations (Art. 7.2 of the Rules). Such experts are considered as full members of the Technical Committees and as such, will be excercising voting rights.

Presently the following experts are participating in the work of ECMA.

Mr. H. Barlow

CCTA, HM Treasury Gildengate House Upper Green Lane NORWICH NR3 1DW United Kingdom

Mrs. Bessagnet

Université de Pau et des Pays de l'Adour Avenue du Doyen Poplawski F-64000 PAU France

Mr. W. F. Bohn

Universität Hannover D-3000 HANNOVER Germany

Mr. C. Bormann

Technische Universität Berlin Franklinstr. 28/29 D-1000 BERLIN 10 Germany

Mr. C. Colket

Ada Joint Program Office The Pentagon, Room 3E114 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20301-3081 USA

Prof. S. Ghernaouti

Ecole des HEC de l'Université de Lausanne CH-1015 LAUSANNE Switzerland

Mr. R.H. Hysert

Department of National Defence SBI Building P.O. Box 9703, Terminal OTTAWA, Ontario K1G 3Z4 Canada

Dr. U. Kelter

Fern Universität Hagen Postfach 940 D-5800 HAGEN Germany

Mr. I. MacMillan

SBC Technology Resources Inc. 550 Maryville Center Drive Suite 400 LOUISVILLE, Miss. 63141 USA

Dr. A. Nakassis

NIST B204, Technology Building GAITHERSBURG, MD 20899 USA

Other Organizations

Dr. F. Oquendo

CRISS Research Centre University of Grenoble BP 47 F-38040 GRENOBLE Cedex 9 France

Mr. R. M. Rankin

Defence Research Agency St. Andrews Road GREAT MALVERN WR14 3PS United Kingdom

Mr. F. Richard

SI3T c/o Matra Communication/DRCE BP 26 F-783892 BOIS-D'ARCY Cédex France

Dr. H. J. Schroeder

Physikalisch-Technische Bundesanstalt (PTB) Bundesallee 100 D-3300 BRUNSCHWEIG Germany

Mr. G. Thepaut

Centre National d'Etudes des Télécommunications (CNET) Route de Trégastel F-22301 LANNION CEDEX France

Mr. E. F. Troy

NIST, Room A-216 Technology Building GAITHERSBURG, MD 20899 USA

Mr. P. S. Unruh

VDE-Prüfstelle Verband Deutscher Elektrotechniker (VDE) e.V. Merianstr. 28 D-6050 OFFENBACH Germany

Prof. Dr. H. Weber

Universität Dortmund Postfach 500 500 D-4600 DORTMUND 50 Germany

Mr. W. Wong

NIST/NCSL Bldg-225 Room B 266 GAITHERSBURG, MD 20899 USA

Mr. M. V. Zelkowitz

Computer Science Department University of Maryland COLLEGE PARK, MD 20742 USA

General Assembly

SCOPE:

The General Assembly is the highest autorithy of the Association. It controls the Association and appoints and controls its Management.

Alcatel	Mr. G. Robin	Maxtor	Mr. B. Blanchard
Apple	Mr. S. Ettles	Mitsubishi	Mr. T. Goto
Ascom Hasler	Dr. G. Mityko	NCR	Mr. S. Statt
BASF	Mr. P. Felleisen	NEC	Mr. K. Suzuki
ВТ	Dr. P. A. Trudgett	Northern Telecom	Mr. M. W. Morron
Bull	Mr. C. Hamon alt. Mr. A. Le Maoût	Océ	Mr. F. Coolen
Callscan	Mr. R. Huffadine	Panasonic	Mr. M. Kurashina
Compaq	Mr. Ch. Gintz	Philips	Mr. H. C. de Ruyter van Steveninck
Data General	Mrs. N. K. Araway	Rank Xerox	Mr. M. S. Bermange
Digital	Mr. J. Scherpenhuizen alt. Dr. P. E. Jones	Ricoh	Mr. K. Nagata
Ericsson	Mr. H. Abramowicz	Siemens Nixdorf	Mr. G. Haberzettl
Exabyte	Mr. G. K. Fukumoto	Sony	Dr. D. J. Hildebrand
GPT	Mr. M. Trought	Storage Tek	Mr. S. D. Cheatham
Hitachi	Mr. M. Ishigaki	Sun	Mr. P. Musson
Hoechst	Dr. H. Hülsing	Tandem	Mr. J. W. Smith
HP	Mr. D. Gann	Telenorma	Mr. J. G. Schosnig
IBM	Mr. W. Brodbeck	Televerket	Mr. S. Fransson
ICL	Mr. B. G. Millis	Thomson- CSF	Mr. F. Levieux
JVC	Mr. M. Kawatsu	Toshiba	Mr. M. Sokat
Kao	Mr. K. Kasutani	Unisys	Mr. J. L. Hill
Kodak	Mr. P. R. Ashe	Wang	Mr. J. B. Fenn

Co-Ordinating Committee

SCOPE:

To draw up Terms of Reference for the Technical Committees and to co-ordinate their activities. To make recommendations regarding the formation or the disbandment of Technical Committees.

Chairman:

Mr. J. Scherpenhuizen

(Digital)

MEMBERS:

Mr. J. B. Fenn Mr. C. Hamon Mr. G. Robin Mr. S. Statt

Dr. P. Trudgett

(Wang) (Bull) (Alcatel) (NCR) (BT)

Technical Committees

Committees having accomplished their task

General Programming Languages	TC 2
Problem Analysis and Flow Charting	TC 3
Optical Character Recognition	TC 4
ALGOL	TC 5
COBOL	TC 6
Magnetic Ink Character Recognition	TC 7
FORTRAN	TC 8
Data Transmission	TC 9
PL/1	TC 10
Numerical Control	TC 11
Keyboards	TC 13
Paper Sizes	TC 14
Rigid Magnetic Disks	TC 16
I/O Interface	TC 18
BASIC	TC 21
Data Base	TC 22
Open Systems Interconnection	TC 23
Communications Protocols	TC 24
Data Networks	TC 25
Ada	TC 27
Ergonomics of Work Stations	TC 28
SCSI Small Computer Systems Interface	TC 30

Technical Committees

Active committees

Codes	TC 1
Product Safety	TC 12
Volume and File Structure	TC 15
Magnetic Tapes and Tape Cartridges	TC 17
Flexible Disk Cartridges	TC 19
Electromagnetic Compatibility	TC 20
Acoustics	TC 26
Document Architecture and Interchange	TC 29
Optical Disk Cartridges	TC 31
Communication, Network and Systems Interconnection	TC 32
Portable Common Tool Environment	TC 33
Office Devices	TC 34
User System Interface	TC 35
Security Evaluation Criteria	TC 36

TC 1 - Codes

SCOPE:

Definition of common character sets (including alphabets, digits, punctuation marks, special symbols and control functions) and their coded representation suitable for input/output media, data transmission and text communication in order to facilitate interchange of information between DP equipment. To define the implementation of codes on media.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- Determination of common sets which shall take into account the European and international requirements for graphic characters, and control function representations in data handling and programming, in accordance with computer and auxiliary equipment characteristics.
- 2. Consideration shall be given in defining the coded character sets to permit possible expansion and contraction.
- 3. To participate in the work of CCITT and ISO/IEC JTC1 to develop a standard character set and coding for text communication.
- 4. To assume responsibility for the maintenance of the ECMA Standards prepared by TC1.
- 5. To maintain liaison with TC29.
- 6. To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments on their proposals.

OFFICERS:

OFFICERS:		
Chairman:	Mr. G. Bernard	(Unisys)
Vice-Chairman:	Mr. S. G. Lindberg	(IBM)
MEMBERS:	Dr. J. Bettels Mr. W. F. Bohn Mr. H. Dabbagh Mr. M. Feldman Mr. J. Friemelt Mr. A. Goodman Mr. M. Ksar Mr. B. Leroy Mr. J. B. Paterson Mr. G. Wright	(Digital) (Uni Hannover) (HP) (Digital) (Siemens Nixdorf) (Tandem) (HP) (Bull) (ICL) (Sun)

TC 12 - Product Safety

SCOPE:

To consider national and international safety regulations with a view to establishing appropriate safety standards for information technology equipment so that they are intrinsically safe and safe for operating and maintenance personnel.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- 1. To survey existing national and international standards and recommendations concerned with safety requirements.
- 2. To study the safety requirements associated with power control and distribution and establish recommendations where appropriate.
- 3. To consider short circuit and overcurrent protection, earthing, voltage exposure limits, mechanical design, etc., and establish recommendations where appropriate.
- 4. To assume responsibility for the maintenance of ECMA Standards prepared by TC12.
- 5. To establish and maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments on their proposals.

OFFICERS:			
Chairman: Mr. T.	Wentholt	(Rank Xerox)	
Vice-Chairman: —			
MEMBERS:			
Mrs. N. K. Araway	(Data General)	Mr. L. Olsson	(Ericsson)
Mr. K. B. Barrett	(IBM)	Mr. S. Ortmann	(Compag)
Mrs. L. Eirich	(Sun)	Mr. R. Petersen	(HP)
Mr. M. Fitzpatrick	(Compaq)	Mr. J. Scherpenhuizen	(Digital)
Mr. M. Giesler	(Unisys)	Mr. J. W. Smith	(Tandem)
Mr. C. Hagenbach	(Bull)	Mr, S. Statt	(NCR)
Mr. A. Healy	(Apple)	Mr. M. Stephenson	(Rank Xerox)
Mr. G. Hoffmann	(HP)	Mr. R. J. Trigg	(ICL)
Mr. R. Hughes	(Digital)	Mr. J. H. M. Verbeek	(Océ-Nederland)
Mr. R. E. Johnson	(Digital)	Mr. V. Voron	(Apple)
Mr. Y. Murakami	(Mitsubishi)		
Mr. F. Obermeier	(Siemens		
	Nixdorf)		

TC 15 - Volume and File Structure

SCOPE:

To facilitate the interchange of information on media by specifying the format of the recorded structures that contain descriptive information about volumes and the files/directories recorded on the media.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- 1. To specify volume and file structure standards for media used in interchange.
- 2. To specify such standards so that they are independent, where possible, of the standards for the underlying medium.
- 3. To constitute a coherent family of standards where possible.
- 4. To assume responsibility for the maintenance of ECMA Standards prepared by TC15.
- 5. To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments on their proposals.

OFFICERS:

Chairman:	Dr. K. Meissner	(Philips)
Vice-Chairman:	Mr. H. L. Kaikow	(Digital)
MEMBERS:	Mr. F. Berndt Mr. E. Beshore Mr. S. Furukawa Mr. J. Harper Dr. D. J. Hildebrand Mr. K. Kanasaki Mr. Ping-Hui Kao Mr. W. Kramer Mr. T. Lathrop Mr. T. J. Whitcher Mr. T. K. Wong Mr. M. Yoshioka	(Sony) (HP) (Sony) (Philips) (Sony) (Ricoh) (HP) (Philips) (Kodak) (Kodak) (Sun) (ICL/Fujitsu)

TC 17 - Magnetic Tapes and Tape Cartridges

SCOPE:

To identify and standardize the minimum number of parameters necessary to ensure interchangeability of magnetic tapes and tape cartridges using appropriate methods of recording and taking account of existing standards.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- 1. To develop standards for 3,81 mm wide magnetic tape cartridges.
- 2. To develop standards for 8 mm wide magnetic tape cartridges.
- 3. To monitor the revision of International Standards for magnetic tapes and tape cartridges.
- To develop standards for algorithms for the lossless compression of data.
- 5. To assume responsibility for the maintenance of ECMA Standards prepared by TC17.
- To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments on their proposals.

OFFICERS:

Chairman:	Mr. R. C. Claber	(Storage Tek)
Vice-Chairman:	Mr. P. Felleisen	(BASF)
MEMBERS:	Mr. P. Bramhall Mr. S. D. Cheatham Mr. B. Dubois Mr. D. Faber Mr. G. K. Fukumoto Mr. T. Hains Mr. M. Ishigaki Mr. M. Kawatsu Mr. T. Kobayashi Mr. N. Komada Mr. H. Kubota Mr. D. Lignos Mr. R. Müller Mr. K. Odaka Mr. G. Saliba Mr. G. Schneider Mr. G. Thepaut	(HP) (Storage Tek) (Bull) (Siemens Nixdorf) (Exabyte) (HP) (Hitachi) (JVC) (Sony) (Sony) (Toshiba) (Digital) (Siemens Nixdorf) (Sony) (Digital) (Digital) (CNET)
	Mr. P. W. Watts	(ICL)

TC 19 - Flexible Disk Cartridges

SCOPE:

To identify and standardize the physical properties and the relevant track format of flexible disk cartridges for digital applications in order to ensure interchangeability.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- To identify the requirements of low-cost and compact digital data recording for data collection and data entry systems as well as for easy mailing and to review the extent to which existing designs possibly derived from existing standards in other areas, fulfil these requirements.
- 2. To specify the physical properties, recording method and track location of magnetic flexible disk cartridges in order to ensure interchangeability.
- 3. To specify the relevant track format and code representation for these disks to ensure interchangeability.
- 4. To assume responsibility for the maintenance of ECMA Standards prepared by TC19.
- 5. To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments to their proposals.

OFFICERS:

Chairman:	
-----------	--

Vice-Chairman: —

иемве	BC.
VILIVIDE	110.

Mr. K. Bennison	(ICL)
Mr. S. D. Cheatham	(Storage Tek)
Mr. C. R. Claber	(Storage Tek)
Mr. P. Felleisen	(BASF)
Mr. T. Kobayashi	(Sony)
Mr. N. Komada	(Sony)
Mr. H. Kubota	(Toshiba)
Mr. K. Pollock	(Compaq)
Dr. H. J. Schroeder	(PTB)
Dr. T. Tetsutani	(Kao)
Mr. G. Thepaut	(CNET)
Mr. C. G. Tolbert	(Compaq)

TC 20 - Electromagnetic Compatibility

SCOPE:

To study the conditions necessary to guarantee reciprocal electromagnetic compability between information technology equipment and the external environment; to prepare corresponding standards and to contribute to international standardization.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- 1. To survey existing international and national standards concerned with electromagnetic compatibility.
- 2. To establish measuring methods and limits for electromagnetic interference generated by information technology equipment.
- To establish methods of assessment and suitable levels for the immunity of information technology equipment to electromagnetic interference.
- 4. To assume responsibility for the maintenance of ECMA Standards prepared by TC20.
- 5. To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments on their proposals.

OFFICERS:

Chairman: Mr. F	R. J. Trigg	(ICL)	
Vice-Chairman: Mr. S	6. Ettles	(Apple)	
MEMBERS:			
Mr. J. Benham Mr. P. Boers Mr. R. Calcavecchio Mr. M. Dowling Mr. A. Emery	(Data General) (Digital) (IBM) (Data General) (Siemens Nixdorf)	Mr. S. McConkey Mr. D. E. C. Moehr Mr. G. S. Pettit Mr. J. Pinel Mr. R. Schäfer	(Compaq) (Siemens Nixdorf) (Tandem) (Thomson-CSF) (Unisys)
Mr. R. Gehrmann Mr. H. R. Hofmann Mr. M. Huttegger Mr. E. Krog-Jensen	(HP) (NCR) (Siemens Nixdorf) (Ericsson)	Mr. A. J. Slater Mr. J. W. Smith Mr. S. Statt Mr. M. Tétreault Mr. M. C. Vroliik	(BT) (Tandem) (NCR) (Digital) (Philips)
Mr. Y. L'Ollivier Mr. B. Livingstone Mr. R. C. Marshall	(Bull) (Wang) (Rank Xerox)	Mr. T. Wentholt Mr. M. A. Wright Mr. P. Zahra	(Rank Xerox) (BT) (Sun)

TC 26 - Acoustics

SCOPE:

To recommend standards for determining the noise outputs of different categories of individual items of information technology equipment intended for use in defined working environments; standards for determining total noise levels in the said working environments, these standards to include corresponding methods of measurement; preferred methods of predicting total levels if units of known noise output are installed together.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- 1. To categorize the acoustical environments in which information technology equipment is required to work.
- 2. To survey the various recommendations and requirements for the acoustical environments of these areas.
- To make recommendations for standard methods of measuring and specifying the noise output of equipment, taking into account the work of ISO/TC43.
- 4. To consider any special requirements that may arise during nonstandard operation, e.g. servicing.
- To consider what information should be supplied by the manufacturer to facilitate optimum installation and to make recommendations.
- 6. To follow developments affecting acoustical environment in places of work.
- 7. To assume responsibility for the maintenance of ECMA Standards prepared by TC26.
- 8. To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments on their proposals.

OFFICERS:

Chairman: Mr. D	. Baines	(ICL)	
Vice-Chairman: Mr. R	. D. Hellweg	(Digital)	
MEMBERS:			
Mr. D. Boddie Mr. D. S. Gaunt Mr. M. Giesler	(Compaq) (IBM) (Unisys)	Mr. G. Leroi Mr. S. Muggleworth Mr. R. Neville	(Bull) (Rank Xerox) (Data General)
Mr. H. L. M. Haenen Dr. D. J. Hildebrand Mr. E. Klotz	(Océ-Nederland) (Sony) (Siemens Nixdorf)	Mr. J. Osborn Mr. K. K. Wöhrle	(Sun) (IBM)

TC 29 - Document Architecture and Interchange

SCOPE:

To develop standards in the field of preparation, processing, and interchange of documents.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- 1. To develop standards for the structure of documents in formatted and processible forms, containing character-coded text, facsimile-coded images, data, tables, graphics and audio information.
- 2. To maintain and enhance Standard ECMA-101, Office Document Architecture.
- To monitor and contribute to the work of ISO/IEC JTC1/SC18 in the fields of user requirements, terminology, text description and processing languages, and character font description and registration.
- 4. To maintain liaison with TC1 and TC32.
- To maintain liaison with the appropriate committees within ISO/IEC JTC1 and CCITT.
- To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments on their proposals.

OFFICERS:

Chairman:	Mr. I. R. Campbell-Grant	(ICL)
Vice-Chairman:	Mr. J. G. Williams	(Rank Xerox)
MEMBERS:		

MEMBERS:

Mr. C. Bathe	(Siemens Nixdorf)
Mr. C. Bormann	(Uni Berlin)
Mr. M. Bramhall	(Digital)
Mr. M. J. Coon	(ICL)
Mr. C. Crépeau	(Bull)
Mr. F. Dijkstra	(Océ-Nederland)
Mr. T. Kuki	(Mitsubishi)
Mr. F. Levine	(Sun)
Mr. R. Lint	(Digital)
Mr. D. McCabe	(Digital)
Mr. G. Soberg	(Alcatel)

TC 31 - Optical Disk Cartridges

SCOPE:

To identify and develop the minimum number of standards necessary for data interchange by means of optical data disks cartridges.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- To identify and develop the sets of standards needed to cover grooved and non-grooved disks.
- 2. To develop a standard for a case common to both types of disks.
- 3. To develop standards for re-writable optical disk cartridges of 90 mmm and 130 mm.
- 4. To assume responsibility for the maintenance of ECMA Standards prepared by TC31.
- 5. To monitor technological developments in the field of optical disk cartridges.
- To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments to their proposals.

OFFICERS:

Chairman:	Mr. M. Deese	(Sony)	
Vice-Chairman:	Mr. C. R. Claber	(Storage Tek)	
MEMBERS: Dr. Y. Aoki Mr. P. R. Ashe Mr. K. Bamba Mr. K. Bennison Mr. B. Blanchard Mr. J. C. Devoy Mr. W. Glinka Mr. T. Holst Dr. H. Hülsing Mr. M. Ishigaki Dr. G. Knight Mr. J. E. Kulako Mr. J. E. Kulako	d (Maxtor) (Philips) (Maxtor) (Ericsson) (Hoechst) (Hitachi) (Maxtor) wski (IBM)	Mr. R. Malissin Mr. S. Matsuo Dr. Y. Ochiai Mr. K. Saldanha Dr. Ch. Steenbergen Mr. G. Thepaut Mr. C. G. Tolbert Mrs. W. Veenis Dr. J. A. T. Verhoeven Mr. M. Watanabe Dr. P. G. P. Weijenbergl Mr. E. J. Wolkener	(Thomson-CSF) (Mitsubishi) (Sony) (HP) (Philips) (CNET) (Compaq) (Philips) (Philips) (Hitachi) n(Philips) (Siemens Nixdorf)

TC 32 - Communication, Networks and Systems Interconnection

SCOPE:

To take the overall responsibility for the ISO Reference Model for Open Systems Interconnection (OSI) within ECMA. To develop service and protocol standards for the seven layers of the Reference Model and for Distributed Applications.

To study services and protocol standards in relation to CCITT or PTT-defined services. To prepare co-ordinated viewpoints of interest to ECMA and their users. To standardize selected facilities within these services for selected applications. To develop interface standards for the connection of information technology equipment (ITE) to Private Switched Networks (PSN).

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- To be responsible for, and co-ordinate, the work of the Task Groups within TC32. To approve drafts prepared by the Task Groups for submission to the General Assembly and deal with all matters requiring voting within TC32.
- 2. To maintain an ECMA view of the ISO OSI Reference Model and to contribute to its maintenance and extension.
- 3. To develop service and protocol standards for all layers of the Reference Model.
- 4. To develop a set of OSI management and security standards.
- To study the scope, definitions and standardization possibilities of local communication systems (e.g. LAN, PCSN); to develop standards where a need is identified.
- 6. To study the functional requirements of the upper four layers of the Reference Model for CCITT-defined Telematic services, with the exception of those considered by TC29, further to study the relationship between these services and the Reference Model.
- 7. To develop a set of standards for message interchange protocols in order to provide message interchange services defined in cooperation with TC29, taking into account the work in CCITT.
- 8. To study CCITT-defined Integrated Services Digital Networks (ISDN).
- 9. To maintain liaison with ISO, IEC, CCITT and CEPT.
- To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments on their proposals.

TC 32 - Communication, Networks and Systems Interconnection

OFFICERS:

Chairman: Mr. M. Trought (GPT)

Vice-Chairman: Dr. P. E. Jones (Digital)

MEMBERS: Mr. H. Abramowicz (Ericsson)
Mr. K. Bamba (Mitsubishi)

Mr. M. D. Bexon (BT)
Mr. J. B. Brenner (ICL)
Mr. T. Bunch (Compaq)
Mr. R. Coates (Compaq)

Mr. F. Coolen (Océ-Nederland)

Mr. C. Cornet (HP)

Mr. I. A. Donaldson (Northern Telecom)

Mr. L. Etesse (Alcatel)
Mr. M. Fujisaki (NEC)

Mr. U. Hartmann (Siemens Nixdorf)

Mr. V. Hayes (NCR)
Dr. D. J. Hildebrand (Sony)
Mr. P. Hofmann (IBM)

Mr. A. Kessler (Telenorma)
Mr. R. Koxholt (Siemens Nixdorf)

Mr. A. Le Maoût (Bull)
Dr. G. Mityko (Hasler)
Mr. M. Pontacq (Bull)

Mr. R. Roden (Digital)
Mr. K. Söllner (Siemens Nixdorf)

Mr. H. Theis (Telenorma)
Mr. E. Völzke (Siemens Nixdorf)

Mr. W. R. Wheeler (IBM)
Mr. G. Whitehead (Sun)
Mr. C. S. W. Wood (Unisys)

TC 32-TG 6 - Private Telecommunication Networks

SCOPE:

To develop standards for Private Telecommunication Networks (PTN).

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- To develop interface standards for the connection of terminals, computers, LAN and Wide Area Networks (WAN) to a PTN, utilizing, and remaining compatible with, existing standards and recommendations, as far as possible.
- 2. To develop standards for intra-PTN interfaces, thereby supporting harmonized telecommunication services on multi-vendor PTN, and to align these services as far as possible with the public ISDN telecommunications services.
- 3. To study the architecture of PTN in relation to:
 - connection of terminal equipment (TE);
 - interconnection with LAN;
 - interconnection with private and public WAN.
- 4. To study the systems management aspects of PTN.
- 5. To monitor and to contribute to the work of other international and european bodies studying matters related to PTN (e.g. ISDN and LAN developments).
- To co-ordinate the liaison with CCITT and ETSI in the field of ISDN interfaces and services.
- 7. To co-ordinate the liaison with JTC1 in the field of PTN.

TC 32-TG 6 - Private Telecommunication Networks

CONVENOR: Mr. H	. Theis	(Telenorma)	
MEMBERS:			
Dr. G. P. Barnicoat Mr. C. Bates Mr. M. D. Bexon Mr. C. Cornet Mr. T. Curran	(Ericsson) (BT) (BT) (HP) (Ericsson)	Mr. C. M. Klik Mr. R. Kosuri Mr. R. Koxholt Mr. M. Lahti	(Philips) (Ericsson) (Siemens Nixdorf) (Televerket)
Mr. I. A. Donaldson	(Northern	Mr. M. Léger	(Matra)
Mr. R. Edling Mr. J. R. Elwell Dr. H. Evers	Telecom) (Ericsson) (GPT) (Siemens Nixdorf)	Mr. J. P. Marcellin Mrs. J. S. Nyquist Mr. G. Ralston Mr. F. Richard Mr. K. Rye	(IBM) (NCR) (HP) (Matra) (Alcatel)
Mr. H. J. Frizlen	(Ericsson)	Mr. E. Sandberg	(Ericsson)
Mr. W. Grande Mr. L. M. Hall Mr. M. Helbing	(Alcatel) (Philips) (Siemens Nixdorf)	Mr. W. Schulte Mr. R. Schürger Mr. J. Scott	(IBM) (Telenorma) (Northern Telecom)
Mr. E. L. van't Hoff Mr. E. Horvath	(Philips) (Siemens Nixdorf)	Mr. M. Seitz Mr. A. R. Severson Mr. J. D. Smith	(Alcatel) (NCR) (GPT)
Mr. W. Howe	(Siemens Nixdorf)	Mr. K. Söllner	(Siemens Nixdorf)
Miss L. Hübbert Mr. M. Israelsson Mr. D. Jackson Mr. P. Jardin Mr. K. P. Jones	(Televerket) (Ericsson) (Sun) (Digital) (GPT)	Mr. L. Turbet Delof Mr. P. G. Turner Mr. E. Völzke Mr. R. A. S.	(SAT) (ICL) (Siemens Nixdorf)
Miss L. J. Klau Mr. S. M. Klerer	(NCR) (NCR)	Willemstein Mr. D. Wulf	(Philips) (Siemens Nixdorf)

TC 32-TG 9 - Security in Open Systems

SCOPE:

To develop a framework for the provision of logical (as opposed to physical) security in an Open System environment including relevant Management functions.

To develop standards for security-related services and protocols or protocol elements as required for this environment.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- 1. To maintain Technical Report ECMA TR/46 on Security Framework.
- 2. To maintain the Standard ECMA-138 on DATA Elements and Service Definition.
- 3. To develop standards for Supportive Security applications and protocols or protocol elements as required in a distributed application environment. This work will include considerations of quality of security and related characteristics of cryptographic facilities. Priority will be given to requirements of the Distributed Offices Applications environment.
- 4. To liaise, within ECMA TC32, with:
 - TG6 regarding the provision of security facilities at the lower layers of the OSI model.
- 5. To liaise, within ECMA, with:
 - TC29, regarding the security aspects of documents.
- 6. To liaise with the relevant working groups in ISO/IEC JTC1/SC18, SC21 and SC27, as well as CCITT regarding security in Open Systems and the promotion of security standards developed by TC32 where appropriate liaison arrangements do not exist.
- 7. To advise TC32 ob work items with regard to security.

TC 32-TG 9 - Security in Open Systems

CONVENOR:

MEMBERS:

 Mr. E. Baize
 (Bull)

 Mr. R. Cole
 (HP)

 Mr. S. T. F. Goss
 (ICL)

 Mr. S. Hellberg
 (Televerket)

Dr. P. Kaijser (Siemens Nixdorf)
Mr. S. Lechner (Siemens Nixdorf)

Mr. D. Monahan (Digital) Mr. T. A. Parker (ICL) Mr. D. Pinkas (Bull) Mr. Ch. Siuda (Hasler) Mr. A. Skomedal (Alcatel) Mr. G. Sobera (Alcatel) Mrs. B. Ulbrich (Sun) Dr. V. Varadharajan (HP)

TC 32-TG 11 - Computer-Supported Telecommunication Applications (CSTA)

SCOPE:

To develop and architectural framework and the requirements on, and the use of, services and network control protocols allowing computing and switching networks to cooperate in support of functionally integrated applications. To develop OSI Application Layer protocols for the execution of transactions between computing and switching applications. The work is focusing initially on bi-directional operations between computer and private telephony network. The work will, however, take into account the requirements of other telecommunication services, within, both the private and public telecommunication domains.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- 1. To study the relevant aspects of CSTA, with special emphasis on:
 - application descriptions and scenarios;
 - the functional requirements for integrated telephony;
 - the protocol architecture appropriate for the defined scenarios;
 - the implications for system security and integrity;
 - the functional requirements for integrated data access, accounting, data input/output and other applications;
 - the management of CSTA objects.
- 2. To produce a Technical Report outlining the architecture (based on the OSI Reference Model) and principal services of CSTA, and identifying the functional entities and protocols.
- 3. To produce one or more standards specifying the services, functional entities and protocols required to enable CSTA operation in a variety of OSI environments.
- 4. To liaise with the following TC32 Task Groups in order to ensure compatibility of standards and adequate consideration of all issues:
 - TG6 (PTN scenarios and services);
 - TG9 (Security issues).
- 5. To identify and liaise with external standards organizations studying similar topics including groups working within ECSA-ANSI T1S1.

TC 32-TG 11 - Computer Supported Telephony Applications (CSTA)

CONVENOR:

Mr. W. R. Wheeler

MEMBERS:

Mr. B. Almoussa Mr. T. A. Anschutz

Mr. R. Barth (Siemens Nixdorf)

(IBM)

(Bull)

(NCR)

Mr. O. Carparelli (HP)
Mr. M. Constantin (Ericsson)
Mr. C. Cornet (HP)
Mr. R. Daan (Philips)
Mr. B. L. Dallas (BT)

Mr. H. Darwen (Northern Telecom)

Mr. C. Didcock (Digital)
Mr. H. Elgendy (BT)
Mr. S. Eshtiaghury (Ericsson)

Mr. S. Eshtiagnury
Dr. H. Evers
Mr. B. Hjulström
Mr. R. Huffadine
Mr. D. Jackson
Mr. C. Lopez-Abadia
Mr. P. Lovett
Mr. L. MacMillan
Mr. M. Mediane
(Callscan)
(Sun)
(Sun)
(Bell)
(Bell)

 Mr. P. Lovett
 (BT)

 Mr. I. MacMillan
 (Bell)

 Mr. V. Raju
 (BT)

 Mr. R. Roden
 (Digital)

 Mr. J. D. Smith
 (GPT)

Mr. K. Söllner (Siemens Nixdorf)
Mr. B. Stenlund (Ericsson)
Mr. K. Webshaha (Tolonorma)

Mr. K. Wehrhahn (Telenorma)
Mrs. T. Wuerfel (Siemens Nixdorf)

TC 33 - Portable Common Tool Environment (PCTE)

SCOPE:

To standardize a Public Tool Interface implementable on a wide range of operating environments, to ensure a suitable foundation for portable, integrated tools and tool sets for systems engineering.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- To maintain the ECMA PCTE Abstract Specification (ECMA-149), the C Language Binding (ECMA-158) and the Ada Language Binding standard (ECMA-162).
- 2. To complete the work underway on a C++ Language Binding standard.
- 3. To develop and maintain, in conjunction with the US National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST), the Reference Model for Framework of Software Engineering Environments (TR/55).
- To work with ISO/IEC JTC1 to attain approval for the ECMA PCTE Standards.
- 5. To work on and with complementary standards that will enhance the value of the ECMA PCTE Standards.
- 6. To address relevant longer-term unresolved issues identified during the development of the standards.
- 7. To maintain liaisons with appropriate other ECMA TCs and TGs.
- 8. To maintain liaison with the PCTE Interface Management Board (PIMB), with the PCTE+ programme of Technical Area 13 (TA-13) of the Independent European Programme Group (IEPG), and with the joint North American and European PCIS activity.
- To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments on their proposals.

TC 33 - Portable Common Tool Environment (PCTE)

Chairman:

Dr. R. Crispin

(HP)

Vice-Chairman: Mr. G. Sagols

(IBM)

MEMBERS:

Mr. H. Achkar Mr. H. Barlow Mr. B. Bird

(SEMA) (CCTA) (Scicon)

Mr. R. N. M. Blom

(Océ-Nederland) (Philips)

Mr. G. H. M. van den Broek Mr. I. Campbell

(Thomson-CSF)

Dr. R. Crispin Mr. H. F. Davis Mr. S. J. Dawes (HP) (ICL) (ICL)

Dr. W. Faltenbacher

(Siemens Nixdorf)

Mr. M. N. Gibbons
Dr. D. J. Hildebrand
Dr. U. Kelter
Mr. A. Lundkvist
Mr. T. G. L. Lyons
Mr. R. Minot
Mr. M. Moreau
Mr. M. W. Morron

(BT) (Sony) (Uni Hagen) (Televerket) (SS) (Bull)

(BIM)

Mr. M. W. Morron (Northern Telecom)
Dr. F. Oquendo (Uni Grenoble)
Mr. G. Pitette (SFGL)
Mr. R. M. Rankin (RSRE)
Mr. P. Rivera (Digital)

 Mr. R. M. Rankin
 (RSRE)

 Mr. P. Rivera
 (Digital)

 Mr. G. Sagols
 (IBM)

 Mr. J. D. Smart
 (SEMA)

 Mr. G. Walker
 (Alcatel)

 Prof. Dr. H. Weber
 (Uni Dortmund)

Prof. Dr. H. Weber Mr. J. de Weerd

Mr. J. de Weerd (Wang) Mr. W. Wong (NIST)

TC 34 - Office Devices

SCOPE:

To identify and standardize the basic characteristics, excluding interfaces, of office devices (such as printers and copiers). To specify standard performance tests, to specify the use of already standardized supplies (such as stationery, spools, etc.), and, where needed, to develop standards for such supplies.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- To specify the basic characteristics of, and performance test methods for, printers.
- 2. To specify the basic characteristics of, and performance test methods for, copiers.
- 3. To investigate print quality aspects.
- To investigate existing international standards for supplies. To specify their use where applicable. To develop standards where needed.
- To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments on their proposals.

Chairman: Mr. C. Pipia (Bull)

Vice-Chairman: —

MEMBERS: Mr. M. Kurashina (Panasonic)
Mr. F. Olivet (ICL/Fujitsu España)
Mr. R. Owen (Rank Xerox)

Mr. R. Owen (Rank Xerox)
Mr. H. Rohlfs (Siemens Nixdorf)

Mr. H. Rudolf (Philips)
Mrs. D. Russell (HP)
Mr. H. Streicher (Kodak)
Mr. R. E. Tindall (ICL)

TC 35 - User System Interface

SCOPE:

To develop an architectural reference model for the user system interface on the basis of which required standards can be identified.

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- 1. To examine currently available user system interfaces and the relevant work already in progress in other standardization bodies.
- 2. To consider the ergonomic and engineering aspects of user system interfaces.
- 3. To develop an architectural reference model that sets forth the basic elements and functions of user system interfaces.
- 4. To identify required standards to be developed in the light of the reference model.
- 5. To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments on their proposals.

Chairman: Dr. S. Heine (IBM)

Vice-Chairman: Mr. D. Jones (Rank Xerox)

MEMBERS: Mr. T. Abrahamsen (Digital) Mr. R. Aparicio (ICL/Fujitsu España)

 Dr. L. Brown
 (Sun)

 Mr. P. Buckley
 (BT)

 Mr. M. Dupont
 (Wang)

 Mr. A. Gilliet
 (Bull)

 Dr. S. Heine
 (IBM)

Mr. Th. Leubner (Siemens Nixdorf)

Mr. D. Mitchell (IBM)
Mr. E. Patterman (Sun)
Dr. L.-G. Scheidt (Sony)
Mr. B. Schenkman (ICL)
Dr. C. Schmittgen (Sony)
Mr. M. Sokat (Toshiba)

TC 36 - Security Evaluation Criteria

SCOPE:

To provide a framework for the standardization of security evaluation criteria for commercial and governmental IT products and systems.

To develop, within this framework, a set of standards for such criteria, based on established criteria such as TCSEC (Trusted Computer System Evaluation Criteria) and ITSEC (Information Technology Security Evaluation Criteria).

PROGRAMME OF WORK:

- To develop a framework covering those areas for which security evaluation criteria can be standardized.
- 2. To prioritize the areas identified within the framework with emphasis on the criteria covered by ITSEC and TCSEC.
- 3. To develop a set of standards for security evaluation criteria.
- 4. To maintain liaison, within ECMA, with TC32-TG9 regarding security in open systems.
- 5. To maintain liaison with ISO/IEC JTC1/SC27.
- To maintain liaison with other standards organizations in order to present ECMA proposals to them and to make comments on their proposals.

Chairman: Mr. H. J. Siebert (IBM)
Vice-Chairman: Mrs. S. Malmborg (Ericsson)

MEMBERS:

 Mr. J. P. Guillemain
 (Bull)

 Mr. R. H. Hysert
 (DND)

 Mr. S. L. Kane
 (Wang)

 Mr. D. R. McMann
 (Digital)

 Mr. E. Reeh
 (NCR)

 Mr. J. Schindler
 (HP)

 Mr. Ch. Siuda
 (Hasler)

Dr. H. Stiegler (Siemens Nixdorf)

Mr. C. E. Sundt (ICL)

Mr. H. Tabuchi (ICL/Fujitsu España)

Mr. E. F. Troy (NIST)
Mr. S. Wirkner (Toshiba)

List of Representatives

NOT FOR PUBLIC RELEASE

Kindly note that the Ecma memento pages containing the contact details of the representatives have been intentionally removed.

By-Laws of the Association

Art. 1 CONSTITUTION AND HEAD OFFICE

- 1.1 An association to be known as "European Computer Manufacturers Association", abbreviated ECMA, has been constituted according to these By-Laws and Articles 60 et seq. of the Swiss Civil Code.
- 1.2 The Headquarters of the Association is in Geneva.

Art. 2 PURPOSE

- 2.1 The purpose of the Association is:
 - 2.1.1 To study and develop, in cooperation with the appropriate national and international organizations, as a scientific endeavour and in the general interest, methods and procedures in order to facilitate and standardize the use of data processing systems.
 - 2.1.2 To promulgate various standards applicable to the functional design and use of data processing equipment.
- 2.2 The Association shall be a non-profit-making organization and shall devote itself to no commercial activity whatsoever.

Art. 3 MEMBERSHIP

- 3.1 The Association shall consist of ordinary members and such other classes of members as may be created by the ordinary members at a General Assembly.
- 3.2 The ordinary members shall fulfil the qualifications set forth under Articles 3.3 and 3.4 of the present By-Laws, and be accepted according to Article 4.
- 3.3 Ordinary members shall be companies which develop, manufacture and market in Europe data processing machines or groups of machines used to process digital information for business, scientific, control or other similar purposes. Data processing machines used exclusively for military purposes shall not be considered to be included in the above machines.

- 3.4 These machines or groups of machines shall have all four of the following characteristics:
 - a. Means for automatic entry of input data.
 - b. Means for comparing and manipulating logically and arithmetically, data entered through such input means.
 - c. Means for automatically carrying out a program controlling all arithmetic, internal data transfer and data output functions of the various machine units comprising the system.
 - d. Means for automatically altering or modifying the program in accordance both with information received as input and from internal manipulation.
- 3.5 A proposed ordinary member will not be accepted if it holds at least 50 per cent of the capital of an existing ordinary member nor if at least 50 per cent of its capital is held by an existing ordinary member.
- 3.6 No two or more companies, at least 50 per cent of whose capital is held by the same company, which is not a member itself, may be ordinary members but must be represented by one company only.
- 3.7 Applications for ordinary membership will not be accepted unless the proposed member develops, manufactures and markets some major data processing equipment which is not basically a copy of that of an existing ordinary member.
- 3.8 Additional classes of members which may be established according to Article 3.1 shall have such qualifications and be entitled to such rights and privileges and have such obligations as shall be determined at a General Assembly by a majority of two thirds of all the ordinary members.
- 3.9 Associate Members
 - 3.9.1 A company may be admitted as associate member which has interest and experience in Europe in matters related to one or more of the TCs of the Association. No company qualifying for ordinary membership can be elected associate member.
 - 3.9.2 A prospective associate member shall declare the TCs in whose work it proposes to take part.
 - 3.9.3 The restrictions of Articles 3.5 and 3.6 of the By-Laws shall apply to associate members.
 - 3.9.4 Associate members shall be admitted by a majority of all the ordinary members.

- 3.9.5 An associate member is entitled fully to participate in the work of the authorized committees and receive all relevant papers. In addition, it may be authorized to participate in the work of such other committees as may be decided in General Assembly.
- 3.9.6 Art. 4.1 of the Rules applies to associate members. Representatives of the associate members shall have the right to take part in the discussions at the General Assembly relevant to the TCs in which they participate. However, they have no vote in the General Assembly.
- 3.9.7 Associate membership shall be terminated in the cases listed in Art. 5.1; Art. 5.2 to 5.5 also apply.
- 3.9.8 The membership fee for associate members is one half of the fee for ordinary members. Rule 8 applies to associate members.

Art. 4 ACCEPTANCE OF NEW MEMBERS

- 4.1 Application for membership shall be made to the Secretariat.
- 4.2 Decisions on compliance with conditions shall be made by a twothirds majority of all the ordinary members.
- 4.3 When it has been decided that the conditions are complied with, the applicant shall be admitted to the relevant class of membership.

Art. 5 TERMINATION OF ORDINARY MEMBERSHIP

- 5.1 Ordinary membership shall be terminated in the following cases:
 - Withdrawal upon written notice given to the Secretary General, to take effect on receipt.
 - b. The company ceasing to exist.
 - c. The conditions for membership set forth in Articles 3.5 and 3.6 of the present By-Laws no longer being complied with.
 - d. In the opinion of two-thirds of all the ordinary members the conditions set forth in Articles 3.3, 3.4 and 3.7 no longer being complied with.
 - e. By expulsion for violation of By-Laws and Rules or for any other conduct prejudicial to the interest and correct functioning of the Association.
- 5.2 No member may be expelled for failure to adhere to one or several agreed standards.

- 5.3 Any proposal to expel a member must be backed by at least one-fifth of all the ordinary members. The proposal to expel must be on the agenda for the General Assembly at which it is to be discussed so as to give the member the opportunity to present its case.
- 5.4 A two-thirds majority of all the ordinary members is necessary to expel a member. Such expulsion will become effective 15 days after notification by registered mail.
- 5.5 Notwithstanding Article 4.3 a member which has been expelled can only be re-admitted on a two-thirds majority of all ordinary members.

Art. 6 STRUCTURE

- 6.1 The Association shall consist of:
 - a. The General Assembly.
 - b. The Management.
 - c. The Co-ordinating Committee.
- 6.2 The General Assembly of the ordinary members shall be the highest authority of the Association. It shall control the Association and appoint and control its Management.
- 6.3 The Management shall consist of a President and a Vice-President. The Management shall be discharged by the President or, if circumstances require, by the Vice-President.
- 6.4 The President and the Vice-President shall be individuals elected for one year by the ordinary members at a General Assembly. Only representatives of ordinary members can be nominated. The President and the Vice-President can be re-elected any number of times provided that neither serves more than two consecutive years.
- 6.5 The President shall, through his signature, commit the Association in any business or transaction directly connected with the purpose of the Association.
- 6.6 There shall be a Treasurer whose duty shall be determined by the General Assembly. The Rules set out in 6.4 shall apply to this office, except that there shall be no limit in the number of consecutive years in office.
- 6.7 The Co-ordinating Committee shall comprise 6 members and make recommendations to the General Assembly regarding the formation, activities, reorganization or dissolution of Technical Working Committees.

Art. 7 GENERAL ASSEMBLY

7.1 The President will each year call at least two ordinary General Assemblies of the ordinary members. Written notice of the time and

- place of the Assembly shall be given at least thirty days before the date of the Assembly. The Agenda and supporting documents for the Assembly shall be circulated at least fifteen days before the Assembly.
- 7.2 Unless otherwise restricted by these By-Laws or the Rules of the Association, any action required or permitted to be taken at an Assembly may be taken without a meeting, provided that no ordinary member opposes such a procedure within 20 days from the mailing date.
- 7.3 Special General Assemblies for any purpose or purposes unless otherwise prescribed by these By-Laws or the Rules of the Association may be called by the President, and shall be called by him, at the request in writing of at least one-fifth of all the ordinary members. Such request shall state the purpose or purposes of the proposed assembly. The business transacted at any special assembly shall be limited to the purposes stated in the notice.
- 7.4 Written notice of Special General Assemblies stating the time, place and object thereof, shall be given to each ordinary member at least twenty days before the date of the Assembly and shall include the agenda and supporting documents for the Assembly.
- 7.5 A majority of all the ordinary members must be present or represented by proxy at any General Assembly, in order to constitute a quorum for transaction of the business except as otherwise provided by these By-Laws or the Rules of the Association.
- 7.6 Unless otherwise prescribed by these By-Laws or the Rules of the Association, the vote of the majority of all the ordinary members shall decide any question.

Art. 8 PROMULGATION OF STANDARDS AND TECHNICAL REPORTS

- 8.1 Promulgation of such documents by the Association shall require approval by at least two-thirds of all the ordinary members.
- 8.2 Proposed drafts shall be circulated by the Secretary General at least three months in advance of the General Assembly at which they will be voted upon.
- 8.3 It is not obligatory for members to follow any standard.
- 8.4 All documents when approved shall be made available to all interested parties without restriction.

Art. 9 AD HOC COMMITTEES

9.1 The General Assembly may delegate authority for specific purposes to ad hoc committees. The tasks, terms of reference and membership

- of these committees will be adopted if a majority of all the ordinary members assent.
- 9.2 Unless otherwise decided at the time of its appointment each ad hoc committee may co-opt additional members should it so desire.
- 9.3 No ad hoc committee may meet for more than one year without being reappointed.

Art. 10 SECRETARIAT

- 10.1 There shall be a permanent Secretariat of the Association responsible to the General Assembly.
- 10.2 A Secretary General shall be appointed by the General Assembly and shall be responsible for the operation of the Secretariat.

Art. 11 TECHNICAL WORKING COMMITTEES

- 11.1 Technical working committees will be formed by the Secretary General when so decided at a General Assembly.
- 11.2 Any ordinary member may participate in any technical working committee.

Art. 12 FISCAL YEAR

12.1 The fiscal year shall commence on January 1 and end on December 31.

Art. 13 FINANCE

- 13.1 The annual budget of the Association shall be approved by at least two-thirds of the ordinary members present or represented at an ordinary General Assembly.
- 13.2 The Association shall be financed by an equal levy on all ordinary members and half this levy on all associate members. The fees are set by the ordinary members during an ordinary General Assembly and based on the current year budget. Such fees shall be used to finance the activity of the Association and its administrative expenses and shall not be returnable.
- 13.3 The Secretary General will be responsible for expenditures within the budget.
- 13.4 The President may authorize expenditures outside the budget to an amount not exceeding 10 per cent of the corresponding item in the current year budget. Any expense above this must be approved by the ordinary members.

Art. 14 DISSOLUTION

14.1 In the event of the dissolution of the Association, its assets are first used to discharge its liabilities. Any balance of liability shall be borne by the members in proportion to their annual fees. Any surplus funds remaining after the liabilities have been discharged will be distributed to those which are members at the date of dissolution in proportion to their total contributions to the Association.

Art. 15 AMENDMENTS

- 15.1 The By-Laws and any Rules that may be adopted by the General Assembly can only be modified at an ordinary or special General Assembly. The proposed amendments must be included in the agenda and notified to the members according to the provisions of Articles 7.1 and 7.4.
- 15.2 Amendments shall require two-thirds approval of all the ordinary members.

Art. 16 LITIGATION

16.1 Any dispute arising during the life of the Association or during its dissolution either between the members of the Association and its Management or between the members and the Association or between the members themselves as a consequence of the Association's activity shall be decided upon by the Courts of the Canton of Geneva. Swiss law is applicable in all cases.

Rules of the Association

1. LANGUAGE

1.1 The English language, as written in the United Kingdom, will be the official language of the Association.

2. SYSTEM OF MEASUREMENTS

2.1 The metric system of measurements will be used.

3. MINIMUM PERIOD OF MEMBERSHIP.

3.1 There is no minimum period of membership.

4. REPRESENTATION OF MEMBERS

4.1 Each member shall designate the name of one of its officers or executives who shall represent them in General Assemblies and who shall have full authority to commit the member on all matters concerning the Association. Members shall notify the Association of any changes in their representation.

5. GENERAL ASSEMBLIES

- 5.1 Representatives may invite additional individuals from their respective member company to participate in an advisory capacity at a General Assembly.
- 5.2 The members entitled to attend and vote at a General Assembly may be represented by a proxy. A written proxy shall be established indicating the item or items of the agenda to which it is restricted.
- 5.3 The President or in his absence the Vice-President shall preside at all General Assemblies. In absence of both, the members present or represented by proxy shall elect a Chairman for that particular meeting.

6. CO-ORDINATING COMMITTEE

- An ad hoc Committee consisting of individuals elected by the General Assembly will be set up under the name of Co-ordinating Committee (CC), whose terms of reference will be as follows:
 - 6.1.1 To prepare terms of reference for new Technical Working Committees in accordance with the rules for the formation of a Technical Working Committee.
 - 6.1.2 To nominate a provisional Chairman and Vice-Chairman for each new Technical Working Committee.
 - 6.1.3 To review from time to time the terms of reference given to Technical Working Committees.

- 6.1.4 To have every six month meetings with Chairmen of Technical Working Committees at which the progress of the TCs will be reviewed and co-ordinated.
- 6.2 The members and the Chairman of the Co-ordinating Committee shall be individuals elected for one year at a General Assembly by the ordinary members. The Chairman shall be eligible for re-election, subject to a maximum term of office of 3 consecutive years. The other members can be re-elected any number of times. Only representatives of ordinary members can be nominated.

7. TECHNICAL WORKING COMMITTEES

- 7.1 Formation of Technical Working Committees:
 - 7.1.1 Technical Working Committees (TC) will be formed by the Secretary General (SG) when so decided at a General Assembly.
 - 7.1.2 Any proposal for the setting up of a TC must give the suggested terms of reference, including the scope, and be sent to the SG.
 - 7.1.3 The CC shall nominate a provisional Chairman and Vice-Chairman.
 - 7.1.4 The SG shall then convene the first meeting of the TC.
- 7.2 Operating procedure of TC Rules and recommendations for the Technical Committees:
 - 7.2.1 Members of TCs are:
 - representatives of ECMA member Companies,
 - other participants invited by the SG at the request of the TC or of the Management.
 - 7.2.2 Members Companies of ECMA are entitled to send one or more representatives to any TC. These representatives shall be employees of the member Companies.
 - 7.2.3 Voting on any matter shall be by simple majority of TC members present at the meeting. Each member Company has only one vote. Several invited participants belonging to one organization, have only one vote between them.
 - 7.2.4 One-time visitors can attend a meeting only at the special invitation of the SG at the request of the TC. They have no voting rights.
 - 7.2.5 It is recommended that in the course of its ordinary work the TC should not use voting unless it is impossible to make progress without a vote.

- 7.2.6 The provisional Chairman and Vice-Chairman nominated by the CC shall act for an initial period which shall be not less than 6 months from the date of the first meeting and which shall include the first 3 meetings.
- 7.2.7 At the first meeting of the TC which takes place after the end of the initial period, a Chairman and Vice-Chairman shall be elected from among the member Company representatives.
- 7.2.8 The Chairman and vice-Chairman, having been elected from among the member Company representatives, shall hold office for a term of 12 months. They shall be eligible for re-election, subject to a maximum term of office of 3 consecutive years.
- 7.2.9 Meetings of the TCs shall be conducted by the Chairman, according to the By-Laws and rules of ECMA. An officer of the Secretariat shall act as Secretary at all TC meetings. The Vice-Chairman shall assist the Secretary and shall act for the Secretary if the latter is unable to attend.
- 7.2.10 Agenda for meetings of the TCs shall be prepared by the Chairman and an officer of the Secretariat taking into account suggestions made by members of the Committee. The agenda shall be circulated to all members 3 weeks before each meeting; at the opening of the meeting it can be modified if wanted and must be approved.
- 7.2.11 The SG shall be responsible for the preparation of minutes of the meetings.
- 7.2.12 The minutes shall be distributed by the SG within 3 weeks to all members of the TC, to the Chairmen of all TCs, to the official representatives of the member companies, and to the members of the CC.
- 7.2.13 The first item on the agenda of each TC shall be the amendment and approval of the minutes of the preceding meeting. The minutes, after approval, shall constitute the official record of the meeting of a TC.
- 7.2.14 Any suggestions for the amendment of terms of reference of TCs should be addressed to the SG for discussion between the TC Chairman and the CC.
- 7.2.15 The Chairman is responsible for the preparation of a semi-annual report for each TC: He will be assisted by the Vice-Chairman and an officer of the Secretariat in this task and the report will be submitted to the General Assembly.

The report will contain a description of the results achieved to date and an outline of the work to be carried out during the next year.

- 7.2.16 This report will be circulated to all members of the TC for approval.
- 7.2.17 Any member of a TC has the right to ask for a minority report to be submitted if he so desires.
- 7.2.18 The work of all TCs will be discussed every 6 months at a meeting of the CC and the SG at which meetings the semi-annual report will be presented.
- 7.2.19 First priority in discussion at the meetings of the TCs must be given to items on the agenda.
- 7.2.20 Under no circumstances should any technical contribution be decided upon at a TC meeting unless it has been circulated to all Committee members at least 3 weeks before the meeting.
- 7.2.21 In the interest of economy and efficiency, alternate meetings will be held in Geneva.

7.3 Task Groups

- 7.3.1 Technical committees may form Task Groups for the accomplishment of specific tasks within the scope of the committee.
- 7.3.2 At least two members of the committees should agree to take an active part in the work of the Task Groups.
- 7.3.3 Terms of reference of the Task Group shall be included in the minutes of the meeting of the Technical Committee at which the Task Group has been formed.
- 7.3.4 Task Groups shall report at each meeting to the committee on their activities; these reports shall appear in the minutes of the committee.
- 7.3.5 The Convenor of a Task Group shall be appointed by the Technical Committee upon nomination by the Task Group. He shall be eligible for re-election, subject to a maximum term of office of 3 consecutive years.
- 7.3.6 Alternate meetings of Task Groups will be held in Geneva.

8. MEMBERSHIP FEES

8.1 The membership fees shall be based on an estimate for the current year's operating expenses with adjustments for any deviation

between the estimated and actual for the preceding years. Although the Association shall be non-profit-making, reserves may be accumulated if so decided by the General Assembly.

- 8.2 Any new member shall pay the full annual fee for the fiscal year in which it is admitted as member.
- 8.3 Every member on the date of the General Assembly which decides on the budget for the following fiscal year shall pay the full annual fee for that year.
- Any withdrawing member shall pay a fee for the fiscal year following the year of withdrawal (Art. 5.1.a of the By-Laws). This fee shall be equal to the annual fee for the year of withdrawal. Representatives of a withdrawing member may continue to attend TC meetings and to receive all technical papers during the full fiscal year following the year of withdrawal.

9. OPERATING EXPENSES

- 9.1 Operating expenses of the Association shall consist of salaries, travel and office expenses of the Secretariat and publication costs.
- 9.2 Expenses of members including those connected with ad hoc and Technical Working Committees are not part of the operating expenses of the Association.
- 9.3 The Secretary General of ECMA is responsible to the Treasurer for the operating expenses of the Association.
- 9.4 The General accounting of the Secretariat will be reviewed once a year by an Auditor appointed by the Treasurer and approved by the General Assembly.

Code of Conduct in Patent Matters

1. POLICY

General Declaration:

The General Assembly of ECMA shall not approve recommendations of Standards which are covered by patents when such patents will not be licensed by their owners on a reasonable and non-discriminatory basis.

In case the proposed Standard is covered by issued patents of ECMA members only:
Members of the General Assembly are asked to state the Company

licensing policy with respect to these patents.

- In case the proposed Standard is covered by issued patents by non ECMA members: A written statement from the patentee is required, according to which he is prepared to grant licences on a reasonable, non-discriminatory basis.
 The General Assembly and/or the Management shall decide in this case which steps must be undertaken in order to obtain such a statement.
- 1.3 In case the proposed Standard is covered by patent applications of ECMA members (which is not known, neither during the work of the TC nor at the time of the vote in the General Assembly):
 - 1.3.1 Each member of the TCs and/or of the General Assembly of ECMA will determine whether any proposed standard may be covered by any patent for which his company has a pending application, if such a patent application exists, his continued participation to the relevant committee will imply that such a patent, when obtained later, will be made available from his company for licensing on a reasonable, non-discriminatory basis.
 - 1.3.2 Each member of the TCs and/or of the General Assembly of ECMA will determine whether any proposed standard may be covered by any patent for which his company has a pending application; if such a patent application exists, the favourable vote of the Company to the General Assembly will imply that such a patent, when obtained later, will be made available from his company for licensing on a reasonable, non-discriminatory basis.
- In case the proposed Standard is covered by patent applications of third parties (which is not known during the work of the TC nor at the time of the vote in the General Assembly):
 In this case practically nothing can be done at the time of the vote. When afterwards said patents are issued, it should be tried to obtain reasonable, non-discriminatory licences. If this proves to be impossible, the standard will have to be cancelled.

2. PROCEDURE

- 2.1 The questions related to protective rights are in the competence of the General Assembly of ECMA and should not be discussed at the TC level.
- 2.2 Each draft standard shall be submitted three months ahead of a General Assembly, by registered mail. All members are required to state within two months whether they claim any issued protective rights covering the subject matter of the proposed standard and/or have knowledge of such rights of third parties.
- 2.3 Replies to this request will be circulated in due time before the General Assembly.
- 2.4 When an answer is not received from a Company, the General Assembly may proceed to a vote on the assumption that this Company will act in accordance with the General Declaration, that is to license possible relevant issued patents on a reasonable and non-discriminatory basis.

Adopted at the General Assemblies of 29th March 1963, 2nd June 1966 and 15th December 1988.

The Meaning of Conformance to Standards

The General Assembly of ECMA on June 16, 1983 approved Technical Report TR/18, setting out the Association's views on the meaning of conformance to computer standards. By clarifying what is meant by conformance and what can and cannot be expected to follow from it, ECMA hopes that suppliers, users and the public alike will benefit. In view of the importance of this subject, its technical committees will in future seek to follow the broad recommendations of the report.

However, Member Companies of the Association reserve for themselves individually expression of views on the complex legal and commercial issues arising in many countries relating to certification of conformance.

Publications

Subject Index of ECMA Standards

		M	EDIA				
Disk Packs and Rigid Disks Flexible Disk Cartridges Magnetic Tape ECMA-38 ECMA-65 ECMA-54 ECMA-91 ECMA-13 ECMA-39 ECMA-73 ECMA-59 ECMA-99 ECMA-56 ECMA-45 ECMA-76 ECMA-66 ECMA-100 ECMA-62 ECMA-64 ECMA-77 ECMA-69 ECMA-107 ECMA-68 ECMA-70 ECMA-125 ECMA-120 ECMA-120 ECMA-78 ECMA-147 ECMA-152 ECMA-152 ECMA-34 ECMA-139 ECMA-119 ECMA-10 ECMA-151 ECMA-41 ECMA-145 ECMA-130 ECMA-151 ECMA-159 ECMA-46 ECMA-146 ECMA-153 ECMA-159 ECMA-159 ECMA-79 ECMA-150 ECMA-154 ECMA-154							
LANG	AMMING BUAGES MA-53	KEYBOARDS ECMA-115 CHARACTER RECOGNITION ECMA-3 ECMA-18			and the same of		
	ЛА-55 ЛА-116	FLOW CHARTS ECMA-8 ECMA-11 EC		ECMA-21 ECMA-30 ECMA-51			
		DATA COM	MUNICA	TION			
Safety ECMA-83 ECMA-97 HDLC ECMA-71	LAN ECMA-80 ECMA-81 ECMA-82 ECMA-89 ECMA-97	Protocols ECMA-84 ECMA-92 ECMA-85 ECMA-112 ECMA-86 ECMA-117 ECMA-87 ECMA-127 ECMA-88 ECMA-131		ECMA ECMA ECMA ECMA ECMA ECMA ECMA	A-102 A-103 A-104 A-105 A-106 A-123 A-133 A-134	ECMA-141 ECMA-142 ECMA-143 ECMA-148 ECMA-155 ECMA-156 ECMA-157 ECMA-161	
		DATA PRE	SENTAT	NOI			
	Coding	ļ.			ODA		Labelling
ECMA-6 ECMA-17 ECMA-35 ECMA-43 ECMA-44	ECMA-48 ECMA-53 ECMA-94 ECMA-11	ECMA-118 ECMA-137 EC ECMA-121 ECMA-140 EC ECMA-128 EC		ECMA-13 ECMA-41 ECMA-91 ECMA-107 ECMA-119			
PCTE PRINTERS ERGONOMIC ECMA-149 ECMA-42 ECMA-132 ECMA-110 ECMA-158 ECMA-51 ECMA-126 ECMA-126 ECMA-162 ECMA-132 ECMA-132 ECMA-136		1A-110 1A-126					
SAFETY, EMC AND NOISE MEASUREMENT ECMA-74 ECMA-108 ECMA-160 ECMA-138 ECMA-83 ECMA-109 ECMA-129							

ECMA Standards and corresponding International Standards

An * means that the ECMA Standard has been adopted under the ISO/IEC fast-track procedure, or is in the process of adoption (DIS), by ISO/IEC as International Standard.

*	ECMA-6 ECMA-8 and ECMA-11 ECMA-13 ECMA-34 ECMA-35 ECMA-38 ECMA-39 ECMA-41 ECMA-43 ECMA-43 ECMA-46 ECMA-46 ECMA-54 and ECMA-59 ECMA-55 ECMA-56 ECMA-62	ISO/IEC 646 ISO 1073-1 and -2 ISO 1001 ISO 3407 ISO 2022 ISO 3562 ISO 3563 ISO 4341 ISO/IEC 4873 ISO 4057 ISO/IEC 6429 ISO 5654 ISO 6373 ISO 6098 ISO 1864 (see also ISO 1863 ISO 3788 and ISO 5652)
	ECMA-64	ISO 6901 ISO 6902
	ECMA-65	ISO 6596
	ECMA-66	ISO 8064
	ECMA-68 ECMA-69	ISO 7065
	ECMA-70	ISO 7487
	ECMA-73	ISO 7297
	ECMA-74	ISO 7779
	ECMA-76	ISO 7298
	ECMA-78	ISO 8378
	ECMA-79	ISO 8063
	ECMA-81 and ECMA-82	ISO 8802-3
	ECMA-88	ISO 9040 and 9041
	ECMA-89	ISO 8802-5
	ECMA-91	ISO 7665
*	ECMA-94	ISO 8859-1, -2, -3 and -4
	ECMA-98	ISO 8462
	ECMA-99	ISO 8630
	ECMA-100	ISO 8860
	ECMA-101	ISO 8613

ECMA Standards and corresponding International Standards

*	ECMA-107	ISO 9293
*	ECMA-108	ISO 9295
*	ECMA-109	ISO 9296
	ECMA-112	ISO 8472
*	ECMA-113	ISO/IEC 8859-5
*	ECMA-114	ISO 8859-6
	ECMA-116	ISO 10279
	ECMA-117	ISO 8348
*	ECMA-118	ISO 8859-7
*	ECMA-119	ISO 9660
*	ECMA-120	ISO 9661
*	ECMA-121	ISO 8859-8
*	ECMA-124	ISO 9983
	ECMA-125	ISO 9529
*	ECMA-128	ISO/IEC 8859-9
	ECMA-129	IEC 950
*	ECMA-130	ISO 10149
*	ECMA-132	ISO 10561
	ECMA-137	ISO 10166
*	ECMA-139	ISO/IEC 10777
	ECMA-140	ISO/IEC 10175
		(under development)
*	ECMA-144	ISO/IEC DIS 8859-10
*	ECMA-145	ISO/IEC 11319
*	ECMA-146	ISO/IEC 11321
*	ECMA-147	ISO/IEC 10994
*	ECMA-150	ISO/IEC DIS 11557
*	ECMA-151	ISO/IEC DIS 11558
*	ECMA-152	ISO/IEC DIS 11559
*	ECMA-153	ISO/IEC DIS 11560
*	ECMA-154	ISO/IEC DIS 10090

Free copies of all documents listed below are available upon request. Documents not listed have been withdrawn, **copies are no more available**.

ECMA Standards (Blue cover)

ECMA-3 – CMC7 Printed Image Specification, 2nd Edition	(Sept. 1966)
ECMA-4 – Flow Charts, 2nd Edition	(Sept. 1966)
ECMA-6 – 7-Bit Coded Character Set, 6th Edition	(Dec. 1991)
ECMA-8 – Nominal Character Dimensions of the Numeric OCR-A Font, 2nd Edition	(Jan. 1977)
ECMA-10 – Data Interchange on Punched Tape, 2nd Edition	(July 1970)
ECMA-11 – Alphanumeric Character Set OCR-B for Optical Recognition, 3rd Edition	(March 1976)
ECMA-13 – File Structure and Labelling of Magnetic Tapes for Information Interchange, 4th Edition	(Dec. 1985)
ECMA-15 – Printing Specifications for Optical Character Recognition, 2nd Edition	(Aug. 1975)
ECMA-17 – Graphic Representation of the Control Characters of the ECMA 7-Bit Coded Character Set for Information Interchange	(Nov. 1968)
ECMA-18 – Printing Line Position on Single Line Documents, 2nd Edition	(Jan. 1977)
ECMA-21 – Character Positioning on OCR Journal Tape	(June 1969)
ECMA-30 – OCR-B Subsets for Numeric Applications, 2nd Edition	(March 1976)
ECMA-34 – Data Interchanges on 3,81 mm Magnetic Tape Cassette (32 bpmm, Phase Encoded), 3rd Edition	(Sept. 1976)
ECMA-35 – Code Extension Techniques, 4th Edition	(March 1985)

(Sept. 1973)
(Sept. 1973)
(Dec. 1973)
(Dec. 1973)
(Dec. 1991)
(Sept. 1975)
(Sept. 1975)
(March 1976)
(June 1991)
(Jan. 1977)
(Jan. 1978)
(Jan. 1982)
(Jan. 1978)
(Sept. 1978)
(Aug. 1979)

ECMA-62 – Data Interchange on 12,7 mm 9-Track Magnetic Tape – 32 ftpmm, NRZ1, 32 cpmm – 126 ftpmm, Phase Encoding, 63 cpmm – 356 ftpmm, NRZ1, 246 cpmm GCR, 2nd Edition	(March 1985)
ECMA-64 – Magnetic Disk for Data Storage Devices, 160 000 Flux Transitions per Track, 356 mm Diameter, 2nd Edition	(Sept. 1982)
ECMA-65 – Magnetic Disk for Data Storage Devices, 107 500 Flux Transitions per Track, 266 mm and 356 mm Diameter	(Sept. 1980)
ECMA-66 – Data Interchange on 130 mm Flexible Disk Cartridges Using Two-Frequency Recording at 7958 ftprad On One Side	(Sept. 1980)
ECMA-68 – Reels for 12,7 mm Wide Magnetic Tapes (Sizes 16, 18 and 22)	(Jan. 1981)
ECMA-69 – Data Interchange on 200 mm Flexible Disk Cartridges Using MFM Recording at 13262 ftprad On Both Sides	(Jan. 1981)
ECMA-70 – Data Interchange on 130 mm Flexible Disk Cartridges Using MFM Recording at 7958 ftprad on 40 Tracks on Each Side, 2nd Edition	(June 1986)
ECMA-71 – HDLC-Selected Procedures	(Jan. 1981)
ECMA-73 – Magnetic Disk for Data Storage Devices 95840 Flux Transitions per Track 200 mm Outer Diameter 63,5 mm Inner Diameter, 2nd Edition	(Sept. 1982)
ECMA-74 – Measurement of Airborne Noise Emitted by Computers and Business Equipment, 2nd Edition	(Dec. 1987)
ECMA-76 – Magnetic Disk For Data Storage Devices, 158 000 Flux Transitions per Track, 210 mm Outer Diameter, 100 mm Inner Diameter	(Sept. 1982)
ECMA-77 – Magnetic Disk for Data Storage Devices, 83 000 Flux Transitions per Track, 130 mm Outer Diameter, 40 mm Inner Diameter	(Sept. 1982)

ECMA-78 – Data Interchange on 130 mm Flexible Disk Cartridges Using MFM Recording at 7958 ftprad on 80 Tracks on Each Side, 2nd Edition	(June 1986)
ECMA-79 — Data Interchange on 6,30 mm Magnetic Tape Cartridge Using IMFM Recording at 252 ftpmm, 2nd Edition	(Sept. 1985)
ECMA-80 – Local Area Networks (CSMA/CD Baseband) – Coaxial Cable System, 2nd Edition	(March 1984)
ECMA-81 – Local Area Networks (CSMA/CD Baseband) – Physical Layer, 2nd Edition	(March 1984)
ECMA-82 – Local Area Networks (CSMA/CD Baseband) – Link Layer, 2nd Edition	(March 1984)
ECMA-83 – Safety Requirements for DTE-to-DCE Interface in Public Data Networks, 2nd Edition	(Sept. 1985)
ECMA-84 – Data Presentation Protocol	(Sept. 1982)
ECMA-85 – Virtual File Protocol	(Sept. 1982)
ECMA-86 – Generic Data Presentation – Services Description and Protocol Definition	(March 1983)
ECMA-87 – Generic Virtual Terminal – Service and Protocol Description	(March 1983)
ECMA-88 – Basic Class Virtual Terminal – Service Description and Protocol Definition	(March 1983)
ECMA-89 – Local Area Networks – Token Ring Technique, 2nd Edition	(March 1985)
ECMA-91 – Flexible Disk Cartridges – File Structure and Labelling for Information Interchange	(March 1984)
ECMA-92 – Connectionless Internetwork Protocol ECMA-94 – 8-Bit Single-Byte Coded Graphic Char-	(March 1984)
acter Set – Latin Alphabets No. 1 to No. 4, 2nd Edition	(June 1986)

ECMA-96 – Syntax of Graphical Data for Multiple- Workstation Interface (GDS)	(Sept. 1985)
ECMA-97 – Local Area Networks – Safety Requirements	(Sept. 1985)
ECMA-98 – Data Interchange on 6,30 mm Magnetic Tape Cartridge using NRZ1 Recording at 394 ftpmm – Streaming Mode	(Sept. 1985)
ECMA-99 – Data Interchange on 130 mm Flexible Disk Cartridges using MFM Recording at 13262 ftprad on both sides 3,8 Tracks per mm	(Sept. 1985)
ECMA-100 – Data Interchange on 90 mm Flexible Disk Cartridges using MFM Recording at 7958 ftprad on 80 Tracks on Both Sides, 2nd Edition	(Dec. 1988)
ECMA-101 – Open Document Architecture (ODA) and Interchange Format, 2nd Edition	(Dec. 1988)
ECMA-102 – Rate Adaptation for the Support of Synchronous and Asynchronous Equipment using the V. Series Type Interface on a PCSN, 2nd Edition	(July 1987)
ECMA-103 – Physical Layer at the Basic Access Interface between Data Processing Equipment and Private Switching Networks, 2nd Edition	(Dec. 1987)
ECMA-104 – Physical Layer at the Primary Rate Access Interface between Data Processing Equipment and Private Switching Networks	(Sept. 1985)
ECMA-105 – Data Link Layer Protocol for the D-Channel of the S-Interfaces between Data Processing Equipment and Private Switching Networks, 3rd Edition	(June 1990)
ECMA-106 – Layer 3 Protocol for Signalling over the D-Channel of the S-Interfaces between Data Processing Equipment and Private Switching Networks, 2nd Edition	(June 1991)
ECMA-107 – Volume and File Structure of Flexible Disk Cartridges for Information Interchange	(Dec. 1985)

ECMA-108 – Measurement of High Frequency Noise Emitted by Computer and Business Equip-	
ment	(Dec. 1985)
ECMA-109 – Declared Noise Emission Values of Computer and Business Equipment, 2nd Edition	(Dec. 1987)
ECMA-110 – Ergonomics – Requirements for Mono- chromatic Visual Display Devices	(Dec. 1985)
ECMA-112 – X.25 (1980) Subnetwork–Dependent Convergence Protocol	(Dec. 1985)
ECMA-113 – 8-Bit Single-Byte Coded Graphic Character Sets – Latin/Cyrillic Alphabet, 2nd Edition	(July 1988)
ECMA-114 – 8-Bit Single-Byte Coded Graphic Character Sets – Latin/Arabic Alphabet	(June 1986)
ECMA-115 – Common Secondary Keyboard Layout	/ /
for Languages Using a Latin Alphabet	(June 1986)
ECMA-116 - BASIC	(June 1986)
ECMA-117 – Domain Specific Part of Network Layer Adresses	(June 1986)
ECMA-118 – 8-Bit Single-Byte Coded Graphic Character Sets – Latin/Greek Alphabet	(Dec. 1986)
ECMA-119 – Volume and File Structure of CDROM	(Dec. 1987)
for Information Interchange, 2nd Edition	,,
ECMA-120 – Data Interchange on 12,7 mm 18-Track Magnetic Tape Cartridges, 2nd Edition	(Dec. 1987)
ECMA-120 – Data Interchange on 12,7 mm 18-Track	
 ECMA-120 – Data Interchange on 12,7 mm 18-Track Magnetic Tape Cartridges, 2nd Edition ECMA-121 – 8-Bit Single-Byte Coded Graphic Character Sets – Latin/Hebrew Alphabet ECMA-123 – In-Band Parameter Exchange in Private 	(Dec. 1987)
 ECMA-120 – Data Interchange on 12,7 mm 18-Track Magnetic Tape Cartridges, 2nd Edition ECMA-121 – 8-Bit Single-Byte Coded Graphic Character Sets – Latin/Hebrew Alphabet 	(Dec. 1987)
 ECMA-120 – Data Interchange on 12,7 mm 18-Track Magnetic Tape Cartridges, 2nd Edition ECMA-121 – 8-Bit Single-Byte Coded Graphic Character Sets – Latin/Hebrew Alphabet ECMA-123 – In-Band Parameter Exchange in Private Pre-ISDN Networks Using Standard ECMA-102, 2nd Edition ECMA-125 – 90 mm Flexible Disk Cartridges Using 	(Dec. 1987) (July 1987)
 ECMA-120 – Data Interchange on 12,7 mm 18-Track Magnetic Tape Cartridges, 2nd Edition ECMA-121 – 8-Bit Single-Byte Coded Graphic Character Sets – Latin/Hebrew Alphabet ECMA-123 – In-Band Parameter Exchange in Private Pre-ISDN Networks Using Standard ECMA-102, 2nd Edition 	(Dec. 1987) (July 1987)
 ECMA-120 – Data Interchange on 12,7 mm 18-Track Magnetic Tape Cartridges, 2nd Edition ECMA-121 – 8-Bit Single-Byte Coded Graphic Character Sets – Latin/Hebrew Alphabet ECMA-123 – In-Band Parameter Exchange in Private Pre-ISDN Networks Using Standard ECMA-102, 2nd Edition ECMA-125 – 90 mm Flexible Disk Cartridges Using MFM Recording at 15916 ftprad on 80 Tracks on 	(Dec. 1987) (July 1987) (June 1990)

ECMA-128 – 8-bit Single-byte Coded Character Sets – Latin Alphabet No. 5	(July 1988)
ECMA-129 – Safety of Information Technology Equipment (SITE)	(July 1988)
ECMA-130 – Data Interchange on Read-only 120 mm Optical Data Disks (CD-ROM)	(July 1988)
ECMA-131 – Referenced Data Transfer	(July 1988)
ECMA-132 – Method for Measuring Printer Throughput, 2nd Edition	(June 1991)
ECMA-133 – Reference Configurations for Calls Through Exchanges of Private Telecommunica- tion Networks	(April 1989)
ECMA-134 – Method for the Specification of Basic and Supplementary Services of Private Telecommunication Networks	(April 1989)
ECMA-135 – Scenarios for Interconnections Be- tween Exchanges of Private Telecommunication Networks	(April 1989)
ECMA-136 – Ergonomics – Requirements for Non- CRT Visual Display Units	(June 1989)
ECMA-137 – Document Filing and Retrieval Application	(Dec. 1989)
ECMA-138 – Security in Open Systems – Data Elements and Service Definitions	(Dec. 1989)
ECMA-139 – 3,81 mm Wide Magnetic Tape Cartridge – Helical Scan Recording – DDS Format	(June 1990)
ECMA-140 – Document Printing Application	(June 1990)
ECMA-141 – Data Link Layer Protocol for the Signalling Channel between two Private Tele- communication Network Exchanges	(June 1990)
ECMA-142 – Specification, Functional Model and Information Flows for Control Aspects of Circuit Mode Basic Services in Private Telecommunica-	
tion Networks	(June 1990)

ECMA-143 – Layer 3 Protocol for Signalling between Exchanges of Private Telecommunication Net-	
works for the Control of Circuit-Switched Calls	(June 1990)
ECMA-144 – 8-Bit Single-byte Coded Character Sets – Latin Alphabet No. 6	(Dec. 1990)
ECMA-145 – 8 mm Wide Magnetic Tape Cartridge for Information Interchange – Helical Scan Recording	(Dec. 1990)
ECMA-146 – 3,81 mm Wide Magnetic Tape Cartridge for Information Interchange – Helical Scan Recording – DATA/DAT Format	(Dec. 1990)
ECMA-147 – 90 mm Flexible Disk Cartridges for Information Interchange, 4 Mbytes	(Dec. 1990)
ECMA-148 – Identification Supplementary Services in Private Telecommunication Networks – Specification, Functional Model, Information Flows	(Dec. 1990)
ECMA-149 – Portable Common Tool Environment (PCTE) – Abstract Specification	(Dec. 1990)
ECMA-150 – 3,81 mm Wide Magnetic Tape Cartridge for Information Interchange – Helical Scan Recording – DDS-DC Format	(June 1991)
ECMA-151 – Data Compression for Information Interchange – Adaptive Coding with Embedded Dictionary – DCLZ Algorithm	(June 1991)
ECMA-152 – Data Interchange on 12,7 mm 18-Track Magnetic Cartridges – Extended Format	(June 1991)
ECMA-153 – Information Interchange on 130 mm Optical Disk Cartridges of the Write Once, Read Multiple (WORM) Type, Using the Magneto- Optical Effect	(June 1991)
ECMA-154 – Data Interchange on 90 mm Optical Disk Cartridges, Read Only and Rewritable, M.O.	(June 1991)
ECMA-155 – Addressing in Private Telecommunication Networks	(June 1991)
ECMA-156 – Generic Stimulus Procedure for the Control of Supplementary Services Using the	
Keypad Protocol at the S Reference Point	(June 1991)

ECMA-157 – Protocol for Signalling over the D-Channel of Interfaces at the S Reference Point between Terminal Equipment and Private Telecommunication Networks for the Support of	
Identification Supplementary Services	(June 1991
ECMA-158 – Portable Common Tool Environment (PCTE) – C Programming Language Binding	(June 1991)
ECMA-159 – Data Compression for Information Interchange – Binary Arithmetic Coding Algo- rithm	(Dec. 1991)
ECMA-160 – Determination of Sound Power Levels of Computer and Business Equipment using Sound Intensity Measurements; Scanning Method in Controlled Rooms	(Dec. 1991)
ECMA-161 – Generic Stimulus Procedure for the Control of Supplementary Services using the Feature Key Management Protocol at the S Reference Point	(Dec. 1991)
ECMA-162 – Portable Common Tool Environment (PCTE) – Ada Programming Language Binding	(Dec. 1991)

Technical Reports (White cover)

ECMA TR/3 – Continuous Sprocket-Punched Stationery Part II (Physical Properties, Fastenings, Packaging and Storage)	(March 1972)
ECMA TR/7 – Continuous Sprocket-Punched Stationery Part I (Recommended Sizes)	(Dec. 1973)
ECMA TR/8 – Recommended OCR Paper Specification, 2nd Edition	(Jan. 1977)
ECMA TR/11 – Guidelines for Magnetic Tape Hand- ling and Storage	(Jan. 1981)
ECMA TR/13 – Network Layer Principles	(Sept. 1982)
ECMA TR/16 – Interface Characteristics for a DTE to Operate with European Rec. X.25 Networks	(Sept. 1983)
ECMA TR/17 – Permission to Connect – PTT Requirements for Obtaining Approval to Connect Apparatus to the Network	(Sept. 1983)
ECMA TR/18 – The Meaning of Conformance to Standards	(Sept. 1983)
ECMA TR/20 - Layer 4 to 1 Addressing	(March 1984)
ECMA TR/21 – Local Area Networks – Interworking Units for Distributed Systems	(March 1984)
ECMA TR/22 – Ergonomics – Recommendations for VDU Work Places	(March 1984)
ECMA TR/23 – Electrostatic Discharge Susceptibility	(Sept. 1984)
ECMA TR/24 – Interface Between Data Processing Equipment and Private Automatic Branch Exchange	(March 1985)
ECMA TR/25 – OSI Sub-Network Interconnection Scenarios Permitted within the Framework of the ISO-OSI Reference Model	(March 1985)

ECMA TR/26 – Planning and Installation Guide for CSMA/CD 10 MBit/s Baseband Local Area Network, 2nd Edition	(June 1990)
ECMA TR/27 – Method for the Prediction of Installation Noise Levels	(March 1985)
ECMA TR/33 – Visual Displays – Health Aspects	(Dec. 1985)
ECMA TR/34 – Maintenance at the Interface Be- tween Data Processing Equipment and Private Switching Network	(June 1986)
ECMA TR/35 – Particular Safety Requirements for Equipment to be Connected to Telecommunica- tion Networks	(Dec. 1986)
ECMA TR/36 – Guidelines on Additional Parameters Recommended for Procurement Specifications for 12,7 mm Magnetic Tapes	(Dec. 1986)
ECMA TR/37 – Framework for OSI Management	(Dec, 1986)
ECMA TR/38 - End System Routing	(Dec. 1986)
ECMA TR/39 – Compliance Verification (COVER) Report, 2nd Edition	(Dec. 1988)
ECMA TR/40 – Electrostatic Discharge Immunity Testing of Information Technology Equipment	(July 1987)
ECMA TR/41 - ODA - Document Specification Language	(July 1987)
ECMA TR/43 – Packetized Data Transfer in Private Switching Networks	(Dec. 1987)
ECMA TR/44 – An Architectural Framework for Private Networks	(Dec. 1987)
ECMA TR/45 – Information Interchange for Remote Maintenance at the DPE-to-PSN Interface	(Dec. 1987)
ECMA TR/46 – Security in Open Systems – A Security Framework	(July 1988)
ECMA TR/47 – Configuration Management Service Definition	(July 1988)

ECMA TR/48 – Study of the Translation of the ODA Formatted Form into Page Description Lan-	
guages	(Dec. 1988)
ECMA TR/49 – Support Environment for Open Distributed Processing	(Dec. 1989)
ECMA TR/50 – Inter-Domain Intermediate System Routeing	(Dec. 1989)
ECMA TR/51 – Requirements for Access to Integrated Voice and Data Local and Metropolitan Area Networks	(June 1990)
ECMA TR/52 – Computer-Supported Telecommunication Applications	(June 1990)
ECMA TR/53 – Handling of Bi-directional Texts	(Dec. 1990)
ECMA TR/54 – Framework for the Management of Private Telecommunication Networks	(Dec. 1990)
ecma tr/55 – A Reference Model for Frameworks of Computer-Assisted Software Engineering Environments, 2nd Edition	(Dec. 1991)
ECMA TR/56 – Information Technology Equipment – Recommended Measuring Method for Ozone Emission	(June 1991)
ECMA TR/57 – Private Telecommunication Networks	(Dec. 1991)